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The Japanese 
American 
Museum 
of Oregon 
at Naito Center

On Saturday, September 14, 2019 
revelers came to Portland’s 
historic Japantown in Old Town 
to celebrate the 30th Anniversary 
of Oregon Nikkei Endowment 
and to witness the 
reveal of the museum’s 
new name, logo, and 
future location at 411 
NW Flanders Street.

The momentous 
occasion celebrated 
the culmination of years 
of strategic planning 
and partnerships, and 
recognized our gener-
ous supporters, dedi-
cated volunteers, and 
community that worked 
tirelessly to secure a permanent 
home for the organization and 
museum. It also kicked off Light-
ing the Legacy, the capital cam-
paign in support of that effort.

The 30th Anniversary Celebra-
tion and Reveal in Japantown 
brought Japanese food, music, 
dance, and culture back to the 
area of Portland that once was 
home to over a hundred Japa-
nese businesses. In addition, the 
Minidoka Swing Band brought 
the big band sound back to 
Nihonmachi, while Portland Taiko 
and the community ensemble of 
Gambatte: An American Legacy 
performed and inspired people 
to get out of their seats to dance 
in the street!

Oregon Nikkei Endowment will 
officially become the Japanese 
American Museum of Oregon 
beginning January 1, 2020.

Clockwise from top • Board Members of Oregon Nikkei Endowment celebrate the reveal of the 
   museum’s new name and logo.
• Sam Naito, Al Abe, Henry Sakamoto, Henry Ueno, Mayho and Calvin Tanabe, Anne Naito-
   Campbell, Commissioner Lori Stegmann, and Kimberly Branam, Executive Director for Prosper 
   Portland, prepare to reveal the new name and logo. 
• Revelers take to the street to dance in Portand’s Japantown.
• Board President Connie Masuoka dances with Lynn Grannan.
• Friends and family of Joni Kimoto (center, black hat) join in the celebration.
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2019 marked the 30th 
Anniversary of our 
organization and it 
has indeed been a 
monumental year! On 
September 14th at our 
Reveal in Japantown 
event, we announced 
our new name and 
gave attendees a sneak 
peek at the space that 
will become our new 
home, the Japanese 
American Museum of 
Oregon at Naito Center.   

For many years, we have 
been searching for a 
permanent location 
that would allow us to 
stay within the boundar-
ies of Portland’s historic 
Japantown. Thanks to 
truly remarkable lead 
gifts of two million dollars 
from Anne Naito-Camp-
bell and one million 
dollars from Calvin and 
Mayho Tanabe, that 
dream has become a 

reality. Their tremendous gener-
osity enabled us to work in part-
nership with Prosper Portland to 
purchase and begin renovation 
of the first floor of the Old Town 
Lofts at 411 NW Flanders Street. 

The centerpiece of the museum 
will be a new permanent exhibit 
with immersive, interactive, multi-
media learning environments 
that will also provide opportuni-
ties to rotate and share items 
from our extensive collections. 

We will temporarily close to the 
public in March to enable us 
to transition to our new loca-
tion. Scheduled school tours will 
continue throughout that month, 
and we will be holding our 
annual March 28th Minoru Yasui 
Day celebration and ever-popu-
lar Cherry Blossom Bazaar as well. 
We plan to continue leasing our 
present location in the Merchant 
Hotel building to allow us to 
expand our educational offer-
ings and develop exciting new 
Living Arts programs that include 

an artists’ collective gallery. 

This organization has stood on 
the shoulders and hard work of 
many that went before us to 
pave the way forward. “Okage 
sama de: I am what I am 
because of you. I owe it all to 
you”. We are indebted to our 
founders, past and present Board 
members and staff, community, 
supporters and volunteers—all 
who have been the life blood of 
the organization and have led us 
to this moment. It takes a village 
and we owe a debt of gratitude 
to all these people.  

On January 1, 2020, our name of-
ficially changes to the Japanese 
American Museum of Oregon. 
Stay tuned for the announce-
ment of our grand opening! 

Wishing you and your loved 
ones joyful holidays and a 
Happy New Year! 

—Lynn Fuchigami Parks
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A MONUMENTAL YEAR

Artistic renderings of the new permanent exhibition by AldrichPears.



Attendees gathered at the 
Japanese American Historical 
Plaza and Bill of Rights Memorial 
for Min Yasui Day on March 28, 
2019. After a reading by Heath 
Hyun and poem by Kurt Ikeda, 
the event moved across the 
street to the University of Oregon 
School of Law for a panel discus-

sion featuring Peggy Nagae, 
Rod Kawakami and Karen Kai, 
the attorneys representing the 
coram nobis cases of Minoru 
Yasui, Gordon Hirabayashi and 
Fred Korematsu.  

Presented by Oregon Nikkei 
Endowment and the Minoru Yasui 

Legacy Project; sponsored  by 
the University of Oregon School of 
Law; co-sponsored by the ACLU, 
OAPABA (Oregon Asian Pacific 
American Bar Association) and 
National Park Service; and sup-
ported by Western States Center, 
Basic Rights Oregon, Coalition of 
Communities of Color, and Causa.

Minoru Yasui Day 2019 

Above: O.N.E. Board President Connie 
Masuoka, giving an award to Seiji Shigeno, 

volunteer translator extraordinaire from Sapporo.

Right: Katsuhiro Akimoto, Mayor of Sapporo, 
Japan, with President of the Portland-Sapporo 

Sister City Association, Michael Bacon.

Photograph courtesy of Rich Iwasaki

On June 8, 2019 Oregon Nikkei 
Endowment held a reception 
for our volunteer translators who 
have been helping with the 
translation of ten special issues of 
the Oshu Nippo newspaper. This 
project was supported by the 
Oregon Heritage Commission 
and involved the help of 91 

volunteer translators from 
Sapporo, Japan, and 56 volun-
teer translators from Portland.  

The reception also honored 
a visiting delegation of city 
council members from our sister 
city Sapporo, Japan, and Mayor 
Katsuhiro Akimoto. 

Oshu Nippo 
Reception
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A selection of photographs 
from the family album of 

Joni Kimoto. These provide 
a playful, intimate look at a 

Japanese American family in 
Portland prior to World War II.

Joni recently donated the 
album along with some 

historical documents to the 
museum. She is a longtime 

docent at the Oregon Nikkei 
Legacy Center and is a child 

survivor of the Minidoka 
Concentration Camp. She

often speaks about her 
experience to others so that 

this part of American history is 
never forgotten. 

Collections Up Close

Museum docent Joni Kimoto recently donated a 
family photo album to the permanent collection 
of Oregon Nikkei Endowment. The album dates 
from 1913 to 1919 and offers a rare look at daily 
life in Portland’s Nihonmachi. The album was put 
together by Kimoto’s great-aunt Michiko (Mary) 
Akamatsu. Most of the photos are of the Akamatsu 
and Inouye families who once lived in Nihonmachi. 
The Akamatsu-Inouye families operated the Mikado 
restaurant, bathhouse, laundry and hotel from 1910 
to 1936. The album is a record of a family newly 
arrived in America with photographs that range 
from formal portraits to casual snapshots of picnics, 
parade floats, pets and boat trips. 
 

Photo albums became popular in 1900 when the 
Kodak Brownie camera was invented. This hand-
held camera was easy to use; it came preloaded 
with film for one hundred photos and instructions 
on how to take pictures. Family outings, dinners, 
birthday parties and even places of work could be 
captured with the click of a button. People began 
to amass thousands of family photos that could be 
collected and arranged in photo albums such as 
this one. The creator often embellished the albums 
with drawings, captions written in white ink and 
photos cut into interesting shapes. 
 
This photo album is a welcome addition to our 
collection, and we are grateful to Joni Kimoto for 
sharing this precious artifact. 



During 2019, the docent team 
took Oregon’s Japanese 
American story on the road 
from schools in Vancouver to 
Oregon City, to teacher 
conferences in Salem and 
senior centers in Hood River, 
and to the Minidoka Con-
centration Camp in southern 
Idaho. This year alone, over 
3,000 people learned about 
Oregon’s Nikkei history.

The Oregon Nikkei Endowment 
is also partnering with the Minoru 
Yasui Legacy Project to bring 
the Min Yasui story into class-
rooms and communities across 
the United States. With the new 
documentary, “Never Give Up! 
Minoru Yasui and the Fight 
for Justice,” the Oregon Nikkei 

Endowment has 
worked with Min’s 
daughter Holly Yasui to create 
educational material for the 
film. Four student winners of 
the 2nd annual Minoru Yasui 
Day Essay contest were given 
awards on March 28, 2019. The 
2020 Minoru Yasui Day Student 
contest will take the form of 
“Make Your Own Exhibit!” 
For more information go to 
oregonnikkei.org/education.htm 

2020 Contest Prompt: 
Reflecting on Yasui’s legacy 
during the Redress movement of 
the 1980s, create an action plan 
for a civil rights violation that our 
country should redress today (to 
apologize for, to set right). 

Kurt Ikeda, Education Manager 
(photographed above), is 
very appreciative of the open 
arms with which the Portland 
Nikkei community has wel-
comed him. Drawing upon his 
experience as a high school 
English teacher, he aims to 
finish out 2019 by cultivating a 
more robust docent staff, con-
necting the arts to education 
programming, and creating 
deeper connections between 
the stories of today to the WWII 
Nikkei experience.
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2019 Education by the Numbers

Oregon’s Nikkei Legacy 
for Life-Long Learners

School 
Tours
47

International 
Tours
18

Speaking 
Events
30

Tsuru for Solidarity 
With the momentum from 
No More Tears, Oregonians are 
joining the national Tsuru for 
Solidarity movement to say 
“Never again is NOW.” Tsuru for 
Solidarity is a nonviolent, direct 
action project of Japanese 
American social justice advo-
cates working to end detention 
sites and support front-line immi-

grant and refugee communities 
that are being targeted by racist, 
inhumane immigration policies.  
 
Tsuru for Solidarity is planning 
a protest in Washington D.C. 
on June 5-7, 2020. Oregon sup-
porters of Tsuru have set a goal 
of folding 10,000 of the 125,000 
origami cranes, or tsuru, that will 
be brought to the White House as 

expressions of solidarity with im-
migrant and refugee communi-
ties that are under attack today. 
Come by the Legacy Center’s 
crane folding station in the main 
exhibit for more information on 
how to get involved on the local 
level. For additional information, 
sign up for the Tsuru for Solidarity 
National email list at their website 
tsuruforsolidarity.org.

No More 
Tears 
On June 22, 2019 Oregon’s 
Japanese American community 
and allies stood in solidarity with 
the protest being held that day at 
Fort Sill against the incarceration 
of migrant children seeking asy-
lum. Over 150 people participat-
ed in the event at the Japanese 

American Historical Plaza, many 
from communities that share the 
traumatic history of Fort Sill. Japa-
nese Americans who were child 

survivors of incarceration during 
WWII, shared their story alongside 
speakers from Portland’s Native 
American and Latinx communities.  
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PACESETTERS ($5000+) 
Anne Naito-Campbell
Calvin & Mayho Tanabe
John R. Gatewood and Mary Z.   
   Gatewood Fund of The Oregon 
   Community Foundation
Oregon Heritage Commission
The Collins Foundation
The Lamb-Baldwin Foundation
Lilly Irinaga
James & Nancy Iwasaki
Ronald & Linda Iwasaki
Mark & Janet Kakishita
Lawrence & Pamila Naito
Kenneth Nitta & Heather Beecher
Jere & Roy Okada

DONORS ($1,000-4,999) 
Anonymous
Susan Endecott
Elaine Furumoto
Eisaku & Alice Hiromura
Harry Iwatsuki
Michael Kawata
Connie Masuoka
Alan Momohara
Millicent Naito
Gail Nakata
NW Natural
Kevin & Karen Oyama
Masuko Oyama
Amy Peterson
Portland Japanese Garden
Norio Saito Trust
Charldene & Scott Schneier
Linda & Bill Tanaka
Tritia Toyota
Dr. James & Amy Tsugawa
University of Oregon, 
   Division of Equity & Inclusion
Russell & Sylvia Yamada

BENEFACTORS ($500-999) 
Cynthia & Jack Basye
Kay Endo
Jana Iwasaki
Mary Kanemasu
Joji Kappes
Dale Kawata
Brian & Sera Kimura
Wynn & Traci Kiyama
Michiko Kornhauser
Edna & Richard Koyama
Chip & Setsy Larouche
Annie & Gerry Migaki
Samuel & Marsha Naito
Erica Naito-Campbell
Shigeo & May Oka
Etsu & Herb Osaki
Herb Osaki
Eileen Ota
City of Portland, Office of 
   Equity & Human Rights
Kelly Saito
Diane Sayrizi
John & June Schumann
Anne Shinoda-Mettler
Robert & Lynette Sunamoto
Lily Tamura
John Tateishi
Sara Yada
Cherie Yokota
Jenna Yokoyama

GOLD PATRONS ($250-499) 
Roberta Ando
Sara Behrman & F. X. Rosica
Kay Bristow

Shirley Cree
Martin Doern
Sho & Loen Dozono
Sean Egusa
Emiko Fujimoto
Janet Hamada
Dan Handa
Douglas & Joyce Handa
Sato Hashizume
Susan Heichel
Sally Hinatsu & Dave Kendall
Ronald & Joann Hiromura
Sanny & Nadine Huey
Sumie Ishida
JACL Portland Chapter
Philip Kalberer
Ken & Katie Kawazoe
Daniel Kerlee
Alice A. Kida
Kristine Kimura
Nami Koida
Kathleen Kuba
Jim Mark
Yoji & Martha Matsushima
Mako Hayashi-Mayfield 
   & Stan Mayfield
Peggy Nagae
Amy Nakayama
James Rodgers
June Shiigi
Robert Shimabukuro
Robert Shimabukuro & Alice Ito
Ryo Shohara
Rose Sorensen
Raynette Yoshida & Ted Takamura
Linda Tamura & Michael J. Lee
Kathryn Tanaka
Lewis & Jean Tomita
Henry & Atami Ueno
Marleen & Roger Wallingford
Terry & Debbie Whitecotton
Sara Yamahiro Hatanaka
Holly Yasui
Homer & Miyuki Yasui
Rachel & Dag Yasui

PATRONS ($100-249) 
Lani Arakaki-Schadt
Teruko Arima
Winston & Jan Asai
Paul Ase
Matt Bacon-Brenes
Ben Baldwin
Eric Ballinger
Carol Barnes
Kim Blair
Margaret Brady
Ellen Bussing
Pamela Canaday
Ilze & Yong Sung Choi
Wing Choy
Terry & Sarah Chung
Amy & John Cooney
Paulette Watanabe Crawshaw
Chris Dart
Joi Doi
Robert & Noriko Dozono
Elisa Dozono & Tom Turner
Joy & Jon Duerr
Gwen & Tom Dulley
A. Rodney Eckerson
Joshua Filner
DF Forister
Ed & Aya Fujii
Tom Fujii
Robert & Peggy Fujimoto
William Fujimoto
Hisashi Fujinaka

Frank & Janet Fujitani
Jennifer Fujitani
Lori & Ray Fukunaga
Patricia Gilkerson
Debra Giltz
Lynn & Scott Grannan
Scott Guptill
Kay Hall
Marcia Hara
Florence Harada
Suzanne Hata
Norman Hata Family
Michael F. Hayakawa
Diana Hinatsu
Judy Hittle
Michael Hosokawa
Patricia Huggins
Rose Ikata
Dr. Toshio Inahara
Robert & Racheal Inouye
Laura Inveen
Miyuki Irinaga
Michael & Janice Ishii
Valerie & Carl Itamura
Christi Iwasaki
Ellen Iwasaki
Les McNeil & Ellen Iwasaki
Roger Iwasaki
Mary Jacobs
Lisa James
Janelle Jimerson
Mary Anne Joyce & Catha Loomis
Fude Kagawa
Karen Kajiwara
Dana Kakishita
Ryuko Kakishita
Enoch & Carolyn Kanaya
Jimmie Kanaya
Robert Kaneko
Wayne & Karen Kanemasu
Albert Kasahara
Louise Kashino
Kay Juran & Ben Kasubuchi
Doug & Valerie Katagiri
Karen Kimura
Kiko & Sho Kimura
Kiyoko Kimura
Ken & Betty Kinoshita
Miriam Kiso
Yoichi Kitayama
Randy Kiyokawa
Seichi & Shuko Konno
Kim Kono & Randy Choy
Chris & Susan Leedham
Carole & Kent Lindell-Ross
Roger Locke
Jean Matsumoto
Martha McCoy
Kimberly McCullough
Lisa Minakami & Matthew Kertesz
Hank & Susan Mishima
James & Peggy Mita
Dan Miura
Richard & Jean Miyahira
Taka Mizote
John & Nancy Murakami
Scott Muramatsu
Jim & Merianne Nagae
James Nakadate
Neil Nakadate
Harry & Betty Nakamura
Corinne & John Nakamura-Rybak
George & Keiko Nakata
Eiko Nakato
Keith Nakayama
Mark Namba
Yasuaki Ninomiya
Christine Niwa

Julie Ogawa
Pamela Oja
Janice Okamoto
Glenn Okawa & Kathy Andreas
Gary Okino & Karen Fujimoto
Joyce Olsen
Alfred & Eileen Ono
Valerie Otani
Charles & Carol Ouchi Brunner
Debra Oyamada
Janet Perez
Amy Reyes
Helene & Paul Rippey
Abby Rotwein & Elissa Dingus
Carrie Saito
Ed Sakai
Ken & Loree Sakai
Stephanie Sakauye
Martha Schechtel
Rosamonde Schurr
Amanda Shannahan 
   & Charley Zimmerman
Yoshiaki Shimizu
Anne Shimojima
Marilyn & Jeff Sholian
Nancy Soga & Reeder Rice
Sheree Sono
Frances Sono Gale
Kenji Spielman
Hiroko Stacey
Patricia Stanton
William & Ida Sugahiro
Diane & Rich Sugimura, 
    Molly Maeda, and Sharon 
Maeda
Jerry & JoAnn Sumoge
Mary Sumoge
Curtis Suyematsu
Frank Hrubant & Sahomi Tachibana
Ernest Takeda
Clifford Takemoto
Ed & Katie Tamiyasu
Alice Tanaka
Glenn Tanaka
Sandra Tashima
Dinah Teramura
Janet Thibault
Judy Tokubo
Kim Tsuchimoto
Hiroki & Kathleen Tsurumi
Barbara Uyesugi
Kaneko Wagar
David Walker
Dale Watanabe
Neil Watanabe
Tatsu & Ruth Watanabe
May Watari & Duane Watari
Victor Yamada
Judy Yamauchi
Cathy Yarne
Yuka Yasui Fujikura
Linda Yogi
Jay Yoshihara
Karen Yoshitomi
Betty Young
Teresa Zimmerman

SPONSORS ($50-99) 
Miyoko Abufadil
Akiko Akagi
Allen Ando
Bessie Asai
Sunami Bjornson
Kevin & Hitomi Bowles
Jo Ann Burch
Leslie Campbell
Dennis Chapman
Saori Clark

Nancy Clayton
Debbie Coryell
Patrick Davis
Naomi & Rob Diffely
Lynne & Donald Dravis
Megan Dudley
Yasuko Fields
Kathryn Fong Stephens
Lynn Fuchigami Parks
Dane Fujimoto
Eiko Fukai
Karen Fullerton
Nancy & Brian Furumasu
Jon & Marian Gallagher
Joyce Gee & Ray Gee
Yoshimi Golden
C. Michael & Rose Gray
Yoko Gulde
Carol Harmon
Betty Jean Harry
Linda Heimbigner
Mae Hirata
Toy Hirata
Mel Huie & Pam Hodge
Leslie & Chizu Hunter
Noriko Ichikawa
Linda & Mike Ignowski
Kurt Ikeda
Kurtis Inouye
Mike Iseri
Shoun & Grace Ishikawa
Paul Iwasaki
Rich Iwasaki
Hisa Iwata
May Kambara
Kathy Kato
Joyce Kikkawa
Joni Kimoto & Rod Reeves
Nancy Knight
Amy Kroninger
Shigeo & Mary Kuroye
Dolores Leon
Thomas & Jane Light
Mariko Locke
John & Jackie Peterson Loomis
Kuniko Lynn
Kim Stone & Robert Maeda
Miyoko Maeda
Don & Kiyo Maekawa
Jane Maynard
Carolyn McCall
Takako McKellar
Anne McLaughlin
Rebecca Melcher
Jenny Merrill
Sharon & Ray Michimoto
Misao Minagi
Taro Miura
Ken Miyasako
Sharon & Steve Montgomery
Melissa Moore
Mary Lai Mullaley & Patrick Mullaley
Steven Murata
Tokuko Murdoch
Randy & Norma Ninomiya
Mieko Nomura
Sharon Ogata
Toyoko Oguri
Neva & Sut Oishi
Kenji Onishi
Sue Oshiro-Zeier
Frances Sumida Palk
Hatsumi Y. Park
Portland General Electric
Portland Opera Association
Suzanne Quigley
Lillian & Robert Rogers
Meilehua Rohde
Carolyn & William Saiget
Roy Sakaguchi
Dick Sakurai
Ronald Sato

thank you to our donors  Through september 30, 2019

page 6



Stuart Sawai
Kane & Rose Senda
Sharon Sessions
Michael & Jo Shannahan
Cathy Shikatani
Ann Shintani & Scott Winner
Michelle Sugahiro
Etsuo & Tokiko Sumida
Jenn Suzuki
Ann Symons
Sharon Takahashi
John Takao
Ramona Tamiyasu
Metta Tanikawa
Nadia & Clyde Tanita
Joy Teraoka
Heidi & Patrick Tolentino
Sue Tortorello
Susan Tripp
Ernest & Ruth Ann Tsukuda
Robert & Gail Tsutsumi
Cheryl Uchida
Ryoichi Uemura
Aiko Vail
Louise Varley
Eugene Wakai
Kathleen Walsh
Beti ann Wantroba
Alice Watanabe
Janice Watanabe
Rich Watanabe
Arlene Watkins
Tomoyo Wells
Dennis Whalen
Jamie Wong
Joanne Wong
Takako Yamaguchi
Miyuki Yoshida
Gerald Yoshitomi
Roy & Tracey Yotsuuye
Todd & Elaine Yuzuriha

SUPPORTERS (up to $49) 
Albert Abe
Alice Endo Aikens
Atsuko Akagi
Ruth Akiyama
Diane Ando Harder
Shunji Asari
Marilyn Badurina
Carla Basom

Valerie Basom
Donna Brown
Pamela Burkland
Chizuko Chambers
Jennifer Denekas
Linda Duvall
Barbara Epidendio
Margo Erickson
Akiko Erwin
Mary Jo Cook & Marty Fromer
Kay Fujita
Lynn Geis
Keiko Gilbert
Tamara Gilbert
Tamie Goranson
Michael Griggs
Don Hachiya
Jessie Harry
Chisao Hata
Janet Hayakawa
Curt Hayashi
Julie Hirai
Janice Ikata-Marks
Lawson Inada
Fred Iwata
Rose Kasahara
Gail Katagiri
Martha Kawakami
Arlene Kimura
Rachel Kissel Coleman
Mary Komachi
Irwin Lavenberg
Yumiko Leadham
Sylvia Lee
Charmaine Lindsay
Mitzi Asai Loftus
Kathryn Longstreth-Brown
Bruce M. Brenn
Judy McCoy
Vickie Meguire
Roger Miyaji
Joseph & Marty Moreau
Floyd Mori
Marlene Moro
Patty Namba
Martha Neumann
Nana Ochiai
Liz O’Donnell
Tatsuro Ogisu
Agnes Okamoto
Lillian Okazaki

Joanne Oshiro & Wells Matthews
Bill Otani
David & Sylvia Otani
Peter Pappas
Carole Remme
Bob & Claire Riddle
Ruth S. Watanabe
Ken & Bea Saito
Vincenza Scarpaci
Geraldine Shu
Tristan Stoch
Candace Strohm
Barbara Surovell
Karen Takao
Lisa Tamura
Jean Tateishi
Megumi Uehara
Carol van Dyke
Betty Walters
Betty & David Walters
Suwako Watanabe
Roy Wesley
Len Wheeler
Lore Wintergreen
Paul Witman
Jacki Wolf
Bette Yada
Keith Yamaguchi
Gayle Yamasaki
Sharon Yasui Carrell
Audrey Zunkel-deCoursey

IN-KIND DONORS
Kathy Allcock
Ambridge Table Tennis Club
Artistic Bliss Portraits
Jim Azumano
Bamboo Grille
Banfield Pet Hospital
Warren Banks
Cynthia Basye
Michael Brashler
Steve Brockschink
Merrily Burger
Anne Cline
Darcelle XV
Eleanor Davis
Robert Davis
Susan Endecott
Alice Endo Aikens
Entercom KNRK

Lynn Fuchigami Parks
Becki Fujii
Michaell Fujii & Toru Watanabe 
Karen Fullerton
Anna Gadsby
Joyce Gee
Pat Gilman
Glendoveer Golf & Tennis
Grand Central Bakery
Dale Gronso
Yoko Gulde
Marsha Gulick
Janet Hachiya
Sato Hashizume
Larry Hermsen
Joann Hiromura
Holland & Knight LLP
Hannah Honma
Tomoe Horubuchi
Ikoi no Kai
Doug Katagiri
Jana Iwasaki
Iwasaki Bros. Inc.
Ray Johnson
Stephanie Jones
Joji Kappes
Yukiyo Kawano
Micky Keiter
Anne Kikoshima
Joni Kimoto
Brian Kimura
Kira Iwasaki Design
Koji’s Osakaya
Edna Koyama
Lan Su Chinese Garden
Jackie Loomis-Peterson
Made in Oregon
Mario’s
Connie Masuoka
Nobuko Matheson
Mako Hayashi-Mayfield 
   & Stan Mayfield 
McMenamin’s
Lisa Minakami
Faith Nagasawa
Sam Naito
Tarlow Naito & Summers, LLP
Julie Nakao
New Deal Distillery
Susan Norris
Nossa Familia Coffee

Toyoko Oguri
Ohana
Neva Oishi/Kara Coffey
Jane Okada
Jere Okada
Janice Okamoto
Oregon Jewish Museum 
   & Center for Holocaust Education
Seiki Oshiro
Bill Otani
Valerie Otani
Sheila Pastore
Carole Pool
Takako Pool
Portland Chinatown Museum
Portland Roasting
Portland Spirit
Lori Raines
Recherché
James Rodgers
Cleo Rumpakis
Charldene & Scott Schneier
June & John Schumann
Tosh Seeman
Helen Smith
Greg Steinke
Candace Strohm
Steve Sumida
Robert Sunamoto
Michael J. Lee & Linda Tamura
Junko Teraoka
Thai Orchid
Kate Thompson/William Scott
Yasuyo Tsunemine
Leslie Tsunenaga
Henry M. Ueno
Amy Uyeki
Mike Uyemura
Kaneko Wagar
Janice Watanabe
Janet Wolff
Miyuki Yoshida
Ikebana International, 
   Portland Chapter 

Note: We make every 
effort to keep accurate 
records. Please help us to 
correct any errors by 
calling 503.224.1458.

In February of 2019, Oregon 
Nikkei Endowment joined over 
20 organizations in the Japanese 
American Confinement Sites 
Consortium (JACSC) in Washing-
ton D.C. for three days of advo-
cacy, community building, and 
strategizing. Our Consortium visit-
ed our respective elected officials 
to advocate for fully funding the 
Japanese American Confinement 
Sites Grant Program at $2.9 Million 
for FY 2020. Oregon Nikkei Endow-
ment has been a recipient of the 
JACS grant and encouraged our 
senators to support making this 

grant a permanently funded pro-
gram. In May of 2019, the House 
Appropriations Committee rec-
ommended $3,155,000 for Japa-
nese Confinement Site Grants, 
an increase of $250,000 above 
the enacted level and $3,155,000 
above the budget request. 

The JACSC is comprised of or-
ganizations committed to col-
lectively preserving, protecting, 
and interpreting the history of the 
World War II experiences of Japa-
nese Americans and elevating 
the related social justice lessons 

that 
inform 
current 
issues 
today. 
Members 
include 
the ten War Relocation Author-
ity confinement sites, as well as 
historical organizations, endow-
ments, museums, commissions, 
and educational institutes. 

 Japanese American 
 Confinement Sites Consortium

O.N.E. Executive Director, Lynn Fuchigami 
Parks and Education Manager, Kurt Ikeda 
visiting Oregon Senator Jeff Merkley to 
advocate for funding of the JACS program. 

Partnerships: 
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For the 
past 

year 
we have 

been 
showcas-

ing excit-
ing new 
work by 

Japanese 
American 

emerging art-
ists in our back 

gallery. Portlander 
A’misa Chiu’s 

exhibition, mirror 
images/mere images, featured 
vibrant, playful paintings of five 
generations of her family 
members based on family 
snapshots. Portland artist and 
educator, Lynn Yarne explored 
the history and culture of Port-
land’s Japantown/Chinatown 
district through the stories of 
nine elders in her multi-media 
exhibit, Stories from Nihonma-
chi. In her exhibit Fabric & Skin, 
Oakland based tattoo artist/
artist, Allie Takahashi presented 
large scale multi-media pieces 
based on the visual language 
of the ukiyo-e (Edo-period 
Japanese woodblock prints). 
 
Following the emerging artists 
exhibitions we collaborated 
with Portland Taiko on an ex-
hibit tracing Portland Taiko’s 
25-year history. Curated by 
Portland Taiko executive direc-
tor Wynn Kiyama, the exhibit 
featured photographs, videos 
of performances and artifacts 
from the rich history of this be-
loved institution. 
 

Finally and 
perhaps most 
important, 
after submit-
ting Request For Proposals 
to several national design 
firms, we chose AldrichPears 
Associates to design our new 
permanent exhibit. We have 
been working closely with 
them to design an exciting 
new exhibition that traces 
the history of Japanese 
Americans in Oregon.  
 
With the support of a grant 
from Oregon Heritage Com-
mission, we 
translated 
ten special 
issues of the 
Oshu Nippo 
newspaper 
produced in 
Nihonmachi 
from 1906–
1953. The 
issues date 
from 1918 
to 1925 and 
can be 
found on our 
website. Led 
by Yoko Gulde, a team of over 
fifty Portland volunteers and 
ninety-six Sapporo volunteers 
translated the newspapers. A 
delegation of Sapporo visiting 
dignitaries and some of the 
translators visited the museum 
in July (see Oshu Nippo Re-
ception, page 3). The culmina-
tion of the project included a 
trip to Sapporo to honor the 
translators. Yoko Gulde, O.N.E. 
board member Sean Egusa, 
and Mayor Ted Wheeler were 
part of the visiting delegation. 

We received a two-year Na-
tional Park Service Japanese 
American Confinement Site 
grant to catalog and make 
available online documents, 
artifacts and photographs 

from our permanent collec-
tion associated with Minidoka. 
So far over 140 records have 
been posted online and 640 
items are in various stages of 
being cataloged. A kiosk has 
been installed in the museum 
to allow visitors to view the 
Minidoka collection online. 
Two “interactive trunks” are 
being designed to expand 
the Minidoka story. One will be 
on permanent display in the 
new museum and the other 
will travel to various locations 
throughout the northwest. 

Top left: Allie Takahashi, Untitled #3, 
fabric, cardboard, and lights. 

Above top: A’misa Chiu, Yuri Kochiyama 
is for the Babies, 2018 watercolor. 

Above bottom: Lynn Yarne, Altar, 
mixed media. 
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SUSTAINER
Michael Kawata
Gail Nakata
Masuko Oyama

BENEFACTOR
Linda & Bill Tanaka

PATRON
Roberta Ando
Lani Arakaki-Schadt
Margaret Brady
Wing Choy
Robert & Noriko Dozono
Sho & Loen Dozono
Gwen & Tom Dulley
Sean Egusa
Susan Endecott
DF Forister
Emiko Fujimoto
Robert & Peggy Fujimoto
Frank & Janet Fujitani
Jennifer Fujitani
Scott Guptill
Betty Jean Harry
Judy Hittle
Michael Hosokawa
Sanny & Nadine Huey
Laura Inveen
Janelle Jimerson
Mary Anne Joyce 
   & Catha Loomis
Fude Kagawa
Karen Kajiwara

Mark & Janet Kakishita
Enoch & Carolyn Kanaya
Robert Kaneko
Wayne & Karen Kanemasu
Albert Kasahara
Ken & Katie Kawazoe
Karen Kimura
Kiyoko Kimura
Kristine Kimura
Ken & Betty Kinoshita
Kim Kono & Randy Choy
Michiko Kornhauser
Edna & Richard Koyama
Chip & Setsy Larouche
Carole & Kent Lindell-Ross
Yoji & Martha Matsushima
Mako Hayashi-Mayfield & 
Stan Mayfield
Annie & Gerry Migaki
Dan Miura
Pamela Oja
Joyce Olsen
Alfred & Eileen Ono
Charles & Carol 
   Ouchi Brunner
Debra Oyamada
Amy Reyes
Helene & Paul Rippey
Ed Sakai
Ken & Loree Sakai
John & June Schumann
Anne Shimojima
Marilyn & Jeff Sholian
Kenji Spielman

Patricia Stanton
Jerry & JoAnn Sumoge
Robert & Lynette Sunamoto
Frank Hrubant 
   & Sahomi Tachibana
Kim Tsuchimoto
Marleen & Roger Wallingford
Victor Yamada
Judy Yamauchi
Homer & Miyuki Yasui
Cherie Yokota
Jay Yoshihara
Teresa Zimmerman

FAMILY PLUS
Lynne & Donald Dravis
Amy Kroninger
Ramona Tamiyasu
Takako Yamaguchi

FAMILY
Sara Behrman & F. X. Rosica
Dennis Chapman
Ilze & Yong Sung Choi
Paulette & Larry Crawshaw
Kathryn Fong Stephens 
   & John Stephens
Dane Fujimoto
Lori & Ray Fukunaga
Jon & Marian Gallagher
Joyce Gee & Ray Gee
C. Michael & Rose Gray
Mel Huie & Pam Hodge
Mike Iseri

Shoun & Grace Ishikawa
Valerie Itamura
Les McNeil & Ellen Iwasaki
Doug & Valerie Katagiri
Wynn & Traci Kiyama
Shigeo & Mary Kuroye
John & Jackie 
   Peterson Loomis
Lisa Minakami & 
   Matthew Kertesz
Joseph & Marty Moreau
Neil Nakadate
Etsu & Herb Osaki
Vincenza Scarpaci
Kane & Rose Senda
Michael & Jo Shannahan
Amanda Shannahan 
   & Charley Zimmerman
Ann Shintani & Scott Winner
Clifford Takemoto
Heidi & Patrick Tolentino
Ernest & Ruth Ann Tsukuda
Janice Watanabe
Gerald Yoshitomi
Roy & Tracey Yotsuuye
Todd & Elaine Yuzuriha

INDIVIDUAL PLUS
Bessie Asai
Marcia Hara
Misao Minagi
Toyoko Oguri
Cathy Shikatani
John Takao

Sue Tortorello
Aiko Vail
Rich Watanabe
Jamie Wong

INDIVIDUAL
Cynthia & Jack Basye
Jennifer Denekas
Keiko Gilbert
Chisao Hata
Diana Hinatsu
Rich Iwasaki
Rachel Kissel Coleman
Irwin Lavenberg
Yumiko Leadham
Patty Namba
Nana Ochiai
Tatsuro Ogisu
Tristan Stoch
Karen Takao
Lisa Tamura
Sandra Tashima
Megumi Uehara
Beti ann Wantroba
Linda Yogi

SENIOR PLUS
Alice Endo Aikens
Diane Ando Harder
Teruko Arima
Carol Barnes
Linda Duvall
Margo Erickson
Lynn Geis

Tamara Gilbert
Lynn & Scott Grannan
Yoko Gulde
Toy Hirata
Leslie & Chizu Hunter
Roger Iwasaki
Fred Iwata
Dana Kakishita
Arlene Kimura
Kathleen Kuba
Kathryn Longstreth-Brown
Jane Maynard
Roger Miyaji
Steven Murata
Martha Neumann
Bill Otani
Peter Pappas
Bob & Claire Riddle
Ruth S. Watanabe
Dick Sakurai
Martha Schechtel
Frances Sono Gale
Candace Strohm
Ann Symons
Kathryn Tanaka
Eugene Wakai
Alice Watanabe

SENIOR
Atsuko Akagi
Shunji Asari
Carla Basom
Valerie Basom
Donna Brown

Pamela Burkland
Chizuko Chambers
Joi Doi
Akiko Erwin
Kay Fujita
Tamie Goranson
Michael Griggs
Curt Hayashi
Julie Hirai
Linda & Mike Ignowski
Rose Kasahara
Gail Katagiri
Dale Kawata
Mitzi Asai Loftus
Don & Kiyo Maekawa
Judy McCoy
Vickie Meguire
Floyd Mori
Marlene Moro
Janice Okamoto
Lillian Okazaki
David & Sylvia Otani
Hatsumi Y. Park
Carole Remme
Ken & Bea Saito
Barbara Surovell
Carol Van Dyke
Betty Walters
Arlene Watkins
Roy Wesley
Bette Yada
Gayle Yamasaki
Sharon Yasui Carrell
Audrey Zunkel-deCoursey

All Friends of O.N.E. receive free admission to the Oregon Nikkei Legacy 
Center all year long, a 10% discount on gift shop purchases, a subscription to 
the newsletter, and special invitations to event openings and programs. There 
is sure to be a category just right for you! For more details call 503.224.1458

through september 30, 2019

Welcome to new 
and renewing 

Friends of Oregon 
Nikkei Endowment

Yes, i want to join !          
My support will help ensure that the history, art and culture of the Nikkei are 
preserved and shared with the community for generations to come.

Individual
Individual Plus
Family
Family Plus
Patron
Benefactor
Sustainer

Check Enclosed (Please make payable to O.N.E.)                   My Company Will Match My Gift

      Visa | MasterCard | AmericanExpress | Discover                                                                            Expiration                          CVV#  

      Signature

Name

Address

Phone

You can help reduce the cost of postage and the amount of paper we use by electing to receive your future newsletters from us 
electronically. Please indicate choice when you sign up as a new or renewing Friend of Oregon Nikkei Endowment.

Mail to: 121 NW 2nd Avenue | Portland, Oregon 97209

Partner Name

City | State | Zip 

E-mail

$35
$60
$60
$80
$100
$500
$1,000

(Students and Seniors $20)
(Students and Seniors $35) Add One Guest for Each Visit
Two Adults and Children in the Household
Add One Guest for Each Visit
All Privileges Listed Above Plus Two One-Time Complimentary Guest Passes
All Patron Privileges Plus Two Additional Guest Passes
All Benefactor Privileges Plus Two Additional Guest Passes (6 Total), VIP Tour of ONLC for Up to 
12 Persons (By Appointment)

Send Newsletters by E-mail               Regular Mail

Have you considered putting 
Oregon Nikkei Endowment 
into your will?
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Can you tell us a bit about yourself?  
My name is Bridget Keaveney, and I graduated from PSU’s 
online degree program with a degree in Arts and Letters 
and Social Science, as well as a minor in International Stud-
ies. I grew up in a bilingual household with my mother being 
Japanese and my father being Irish-American. My father is a 

professor of Japanese 
Language and East 
Asian Studies and this 
has given our family the 
privilege to travel with 
him abroad on multiple 
occasions. I feel hon-
ored to have been intro-
duced at such a young 
age to different cultures 
and societies, as it has 
given me the ability to 
view things from differ-
ent perspectives.  

It’s been a pleasure 
seeing how excited and 
animated you are when 
talking about your time 
at the Oregon Nikkei 
Legacy Center. What 
inspired you to become 
involved with Oregon 
Nikkei Endowment? 
I took an Ethnics 
Studies class titled 
“Mixed Race Descent 
in the Americas”. There, 

I first learned about the Japanese American incarceration during 
WWII. I was horrified, as an Oregonian and Shin-Nisei (second 
generation Japanese American born after World War II), that I was 
not aware of this atrocity. Despite my limited knowledge on this 
history, the information and etiquette that I gleaned from my 
academic work allowed me to further understand the experience 
of Japanese Americans during WWII.  

What are the different projects you’ve worked on here? 
As a collections cataloger, I had the opportunity to help expand the 
museum’s exhibits, assist in cultural and educational programming, as 
well as prepare and organize the historical collections for safekeeping. 
As a curatorial assistant to the Oshu Nippo Translation Project, I helped 
to digitize, translate, and format 10 Special Issues of the Oshu Nippo, a 
Japanese-language newspaper printed from 1906-1953. As an intern, 
I loved exploring and observing what working in a museum is like.  

What has been a highlight 
of your involvement with 
Oregon Nikkei Endowment?   
I plan to take with me the 
ethics, standards, and profession-
al practices I learned through this 
experience into my future career. 
I succeeded in not only meet-
ing each of my learning objec-
tives, but surpassing them as well. 
I’m grateful to have witnessed 
the ways my colleagues advo-
cate for social justice. Their hard 
work in securing the museum’s 
financial sustainability, while also 
spreading its message, is truly 
awe-inspiring.  

What advice would you give 
to others who are thinking 
about volunteering at Oregon 
Nikkei Endowment?  
 I would highly recommend the 
experience to other students who 
are interested in preserving and 
upholding the legacy of Japa-
nese Americans. I would suggest 
to anyone interested in becom-
ing an intern at ONLC to have a 
strong enthusiasm for Japanese 
culture, art, history, and social 
justice. ONLC provides a great 
opportunity for students wishing 
to help preserve historical cultural 
artifacts, the opportunity to work 
for a non-profit, and the chance 
to help design a space made for 
community engagement.  

There are many ways to volunteer 
at Oregon Nikkei Endowment. We 
are always looking for docents, 
tour guides and front office help, 
along with volunteers for special 
projects and events. 

To volunteer with us visit: 
www.oregonnikkei.org/volunteer.htm 
or contact us at: 
info@oregonnikkei.org 

Bridget Keaveney 
v

o
lu

n
t

ee
r
 s

po
t

li
g

h
t

page 10



&memorial
   tribute
gifts through 

september 30, 2019

In memory of Miyuki Yasui 
Pamela & Clifton Canaday
Sho & Loen Dozono
Barbara Epidendio
Lynn & Scott Grannan
Kay Hall
Jessie Harry
Janet Hayakawa
Toy Hirata
Laura Inveen
Ronald & Linda Iwasaki
Michiko Kornhauser
Dolores Leon
Martha McCoy
Misao Minagi
Mary Lai Mullaley & Patrick Mullaley
Mieko Nomura
Jere & Roy Okada
Valerie Otani
Suzanne Quigley
Lillian & Robert Rogers
John & June Schumann
Robert Shimabukuro
Diane & Rich Sugimura, Molly Maeda, & Sharon Maeda
Linda Tamura & Michael J. Lee
Alice Tanaka
Sandra Tashima
Joy Teraoka
Susan Tripp
Cheryl Uchida
Louise Varley
Keith Yamaguchi
Homer Yasui
Rachel & Dag Yasui
Yuka Yasui Fujikura
Karen Yoshitomi

In memory of Lury Sato 
Dana Kakishita, Chieko Kakishita & Minnie Young
Jean Tateishi

In memory of Alice E. Sumida 
Marcia Hara
Michiko Kornhauser
Randy & Norma Ninomiya
Linda & Bill Tanaka
Tatsu & Ruth Watanabe
Linda Yogi
Cherie Yokota

In memory of Mary Yoshitomi 
Akiko Akagi
Kay Endo

In memory of Yoichi “Cannon” Kitayama 
Janice Ikata-Marks
Valerie & Carl Itamura

In memory of Bill Otani 
Jana Iwasaki
Melissa Moore

In memory of Norio Saito 
Debra & Randy Giltz
Frances Sono Gale
Alice Tanaka

In memory of George Katagiri 
Doug & Valerie Katagiri
Michiko Kornhauser

In memory of Iwao & Izumi Oyama 
Dan Handa
Douglas & Joyce Handa

In memory of Mineko Oyama Handa 
Douglas & Joyce Handa

In memory of Grace Yabuki and Stuart Yabuki 
Alice A. Kida

In memory of Alice Miyake Hosokawa 
Michael Hosokawa

In memory of Kiyono Maekawa 
Don & Kiyo Maekawa

In memory of Masako Onishi Yada 
Mary Jo Cook & Marty Fromer
Eiko Fukai
Patricia Huggins
Janelle Jimerson
Kenji Onishi
Martha Schechtel
Geraldine Shu
Cheryl Uchida

In memory of Alice Y. (Kawasaki) Sumida 
Hisa Iwata
Julie Ogawa

In memory of Kazuko Hara 
Debra Giltz

In memory of Reid Sono 
Frances Sono Gale
Tatsu & Ruth Watanabe

In memory of Kiyoko Hashizume Hata 
Sato Hashizume
Norman Hata Family
Suzanne Hata

In memory of Hiroshi Matsushima 
Allen Ando
Chris Dart
Miyuki Irinaga
Linda Tamura & Michael J. Lee

In memory of Yoshio & Florence Teshima 
Anne Shinoda-Mettler

In memory of Ike & Mary Iwasaki 
Roger Iwasaki

In memory of Bob Nishino 
Miyuki Irinaga
Hisa Iwata
Mary Komachi

In memory of Minoru Yasui 
Holly Yasui

In memory of Masayoshi Wakai 
Eugene Wakai

In memory of Wako Henjyoji 
Sho & Loen Dozono
Florence Harada
Michiko Kornhauser

In memory of Tatsuro & Masako Yada 
Sara Yada

In memory of Bill Matsuda 
Miyuki Irinaga
Frances Sono Gale

In memory of Carol R Tsuchimoto 
Kim Tsuchimoto

In memory of Ethelwyn Steese 
Helene & Paul Rippey

In memory of George Aki 
Carolyn McCall

In memory of Hiro Fujino 
Miyuki Irinaga
Hisa Iwata

In memory of Mary Fujii 
Tom Fujii

In memory of George Kanegae 
Miyuki Irinaga

In memory of May Toyota Sono & 
Emiko Kawasawa Toyota 
Tritia Toyota

In memory of Richard Hedlund 
Kay Endo

In memory of Olive, Johnny & Lennie Tanaka 
Nancy Clayton

In memory of Shig Imai 
Eric Ballinger
Carol Harmon

In memory of Setsu Ruby Oguri Ueno 
Toyoko Oguri

In memory of Mitsue Namba & Joe Namba 
Patty Namba

In memory of Noriko (Miyazawa) Yumikura 
Kristine Kimura

In memory of Peggy & Tom Egusa 
Sean Egusa

In memory of Mitsuge Tamiyasu & Jean Kiyomura 
Tamiyasu and Eric Tamiyasu 
Ramona Tamiyasu

In memory of Sho & Aya Endow and Sho and Tei 
Endow 
Shirley Cree

In honor of Jean Matsumoto 
Kay Bristow

In honor of Kay Endo 
Betty Jean Harry
Diana Hinatsu
Marcia Hara
Sharon & Steve Montgomery
Tokuko Murdoch
Carrie Saito
Michelle Sugahiro

In honor of Alice & Bill Hosokawa 
Michael Hosokawa

In honor of Connie Masuoka’s birthday 
Debbie Coryell
Kay Endo
Lynn & Scott Grannan
Marilyn Sholian
Linda Tamura
Marleen & Roger Wallingford

In honor of Yoji & Martha Matsushima 
Patrick Davis

In honor of Joni Kimoto 
Mary Jacobs

In honor of Oregon Nikkei Endowment’s 
30th Anniversary 
Dana Kakishita, Chieko Kakishita, & Minnie Young
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Our 7th Annual Cherry Blossom Bazaar 
on March 30 and 31, 2019 was our best 
one yet! Over $13,000 was raised to 
help fund the mission of Oregon Nikkei 
Endowment. Nearly 1,000 people came 
through over those two days. 

Thank you to all our volunteers, donors, 
and shoppers.

Photograph courtesy of James Rodgers



board of directors
Connie Masuoka, DMD, President
Sean Egusa, Vice President
Chisao Hata
Jana Iwasaki 
Rich Iwasaki
Brian Kimura
Curtis Suyematsu 
Ted Takamura 
Raynette Yoshida

Tuesday–Saturday 11 AM to 3 PM
Sunday 12 PM to 3 PM
Closed Monday
Adults: $5
Seniors (62+) and Students: $3
Children Under 12 and
Friends of O.N.E.: Free
Telephone: 503.224.1458
E-mail: info@oregonnikkei.org
Website: oregonnikkei.org

Mission
The mission of Oregon Nikkei Endowment 
is to preserve and honor the history and 
culture of the Japanese Americans in the 
Northwest, to educate the public about 
the Japanese American experience 
during World War II, and to advocate for 
the protection of civil rights for all.

The Oregon Nikkei Endowment 
newsletter is published to inform the 
Japanese American community, its 
friends, supporters, and the general
public of its ongoing work in promoting 
an appreciation of the culture and 
historic legacy passed on to us by our 
immigrant forebears.

Advisory Council
Sho Dozono
Jean Matsumoto
Jacqueline Peterson-Loomis
June Schumann
Linda Tamura

staff
Lynn Fuchigami Parks
Executive Director

Lucy Capehart
Director of Collections and Exhibits

James Rodgers 
Project Coordinator

Kurt Ikeda
Education Manager

Kiyo Endecott
Office Manager

121 NW 2nd Avenue
Portland, Oregon 97209
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Below: Japanese American Confinement 
Sites Consortium members representing 20 
organizations gather around House Speaker 
Nancy Pelosi after meeting in her office in the 
U.S. Capitol. Photograph by Brian Liesinger 


